
                       Succulent Scoop
   Conejo Cactus and Succulent Society

            CSSA Affiliate
       April 2024                   Volume 9 Number 4

    Mission Statement:
      The Conejo Cactus and Succulent Society encourages the 

study, cultivation, conservation, and  
appreciation of cacti and other succulent plants.

Email: ConejoCSS@hotmail.com  Facebook: Conejo Cactus & Succulent Society  Web: ConejoCSS.com

 Next Meeting    Wednesday April 3rd 
Doors Open at 6:30 Meeting starts at 7:00

                          California Lutheran University - Lundring Events Center
                               130 Overton Court      Thousand Oaks, CA. 91360

Jeff Moore - Dudleya presentation

My talk and PowerPoint presentation will follow the flow of the new Dudleya book that I 
have co-written with Jeremy Spath and Kelly Griffin (projected book arrival date will 
hopefully be May 2024). It will cover most if not all of the currently described species of 
this California and Baja genus. Images will show plants in habitat as well as cultivation, 
with advice on growing plants in captivity and an emphasis on conservation.

Images were taken by all three authors as well as contributors from the Dudleya 
community. Kelly and Jeremy have visited and photographed nearly all species in situ—
most of the habitat photos are quite stunning, often with beautiful ocean or cliffside 
backdrops. 

Bio: 
I became interested in succulents in the early 80s after seeing a display of Rudy Lime's 
bonsai succulents at the San Diego County Fair. I sold succulents in my spare time at street 
fairs and farmer's markets for a few years before opening Solana Succulents in 1992, at the 
same location I'm still at. I am primarily a succulent retail shop - with the benefit of being 
located close to some of the premier growers in California and a long list of friends and 
contacts in the business. I used to do a bit of succulent landscaping, but have phased out of 
doing much of that anymore, aside from some consulting. I wrote my first book in 2014, 
followed by three more, then a book on Agaves co-written with Jeremy Spath, and will 
soon have my sixth book, also with Jeremy and Kelly Griffin as well. 

I have been on the speakers circuit since 2014 as well, and have spoken to most of the 
cactus clubs in CA, AZ, and a few excursions to Texas, Portland, and New England. I 
haven't done a lot of field work until the past few years, but in researching the Agave and 
Dudleya books I've had the chance to botanize quite a bit in Northern Baja and Oaxaca, as 
well as California. Until recently I wasn't very involved with the CSSA (running my 
nursery primarily solo takes a lot of time), but I was recently elected to the board of the 
CSSA and am currently awaiting assignment. 

I'm married with two adult sons, and surfed most of my life until the body told me 
otherwise. 



President’s Message April 2024

Conejo Cactus and Succulent Society NEW MEETING SCHEDULE for 2024
Starting with January 3, 2024 we will now be meeting on the first Wednesday of every month.

February 7th
March 6th
April 3rd
May 1st
June 5th
July 3rd 

August 7th
September 4th
October 2nd

November 6th
December 4th

There	isn’t	much	news	this	month,	but	there	is	our	Spring	sale	which	is	always	big	news.	It’s	a	lot	of	
work,	but	as	we	all	know,	it’s	worth	it.	So	far,	twenty	vendors	have	agreed	to	par>cipate.	The	most	we	
ever	had.	

The	wholesale	nursery,	where	I	usually	go,	had	an	excep>onal	selec>on	of	plants	this	>me.	Here	is	a	
sneak	preview	of	some	of	the	plants	I	purchased.

There	will	be	a	sign-up	sheet	at	the	April	Mee>ng	for	volunteers.	LET’S	MAKE	THIS	OUR	BEST	SALE	EVER.

Please	post	our	sales	flyer	wherever	you	can	and	post	it	on	Next	Door	in	the	neighborhood	where	you	
live.	

We’ve	had	to	change	the	field	trip	planned	for	Petra’s	Rainbow	Gardens,	because	she	can’t	
accommodate	us	there	un>l	June.	In	the	mean>me,	we	are	s>ll	planning	on	the	trip	to	Cima	Dome	and	
rock	hun>ng	in	May.	We	will	research	dates	and	hotels	and	announce	them	at	our	May	mee>ng.	It	
seems	the	best	blooms	are	between	the	end	of	March	and	the	beginning	of	May.

For	those	of	you	unfamiliar	with	Cima	Dome	the	following	should	be	of	interest.	Cima	Dome	is	a	volcanic	
field	that	consists	of	40	volcanic	domes	with	60	lava	flows.	It	was	one	of	the	most	dense	and	largest	
Joshua	tree	forests	in	the	world.	Unfortunately,	a	huge	fire	in	August	of	2020	consumed	43,000	acres.	
Cima	Dome	is	famous	for	its	remarkable	smooth	dome	shape.	It	is	a	unique	natural	wonder.	A	70	acre	
dome	of	near	perfect	symmetry	that	rises	1,500	feet	above	the	desert	floor.	It	has	several	lava	tubes,	one	
you	can	walk	through.	The	solidified	granite	is	said	to	be	80	to	190	million	years	old.

Unfortunately,	the	roads	leading	to	Cima	Dome	will	be	closed	un>l	the	end	of	May,	so	we	will	have	to	
wait	un>l	we	are	sure	the	roads	are	open	for	our	field	trip.	

SEE	YOU	ALL	AT	OUR	APRIL	MEETING.

Linda	Holub
President,	CCSS



Conejo Cactus And Succulent Society
John Martinez
Kyle Williams
Marquita Ellias
Glen and Pam Smith
Terry Wilson
Ralph Massey
Bryan Chan
Dean Karris - Gnosis Nursery
Cindy Tiefenbach - Potter
Ray Van Veen - Bromeliads
Carol Bealer - Potter
Genie Thomsen - Potter
Phyliss Freeze - Distinctive Flora
Lupe Casas - LA East Succulents
Joe Ambriz-Kingdom of Plants
Conejo Valley Garden Club
Joshua Evans - Death Cactus
Erika De Harlo
Susan Marquez
Cheryl Norrris - Potter

Vendors Signed up for April Sale



                    Almost here! Sign up sheet will be available at April meeting



                                                     CCSS 2024 Officers
   President                                       Treasurer                                           Director II, Education                   Website
   Linda Holub                       Chris Gailey                         Terry Wilson                     Tim Alvord
   
  1st VP, Programs                           Secretary                                          Scoop Editor                                   Librarian
   Donna Pachorek               Ryan Ripley                          Ann Hopkinson                 Glen Smith
  2nd VP, POM & Education           Director I, Membership                     Hospitality                                    Propagaton
   Kyle Williams                    Glen Smith                  Julie Cox & Liz Gollner               Terry Wilson  

  3rd VP. Special Events                  Assistant to Director I                       Drawing Coordinator                    Event Publicity        
   Lisa Gailey                        Pam Smith, Membership      Gerry Caruso                    Lisa Gailey O

Volunteering is necessary to the well-being of any club or organization.

Conejo Cactus and Succulent Society needs volunteers to keep the club going since the club is run exclusively 
through volunteer efforts. Volunteering allows you to connect to the Conejo Cactus and Succulent Community 

and help make a better club for all.

5 personal benefits of volunteering 

                                                                1) Gaining new skills
                                                                2) Making new friends
                                                                3) Mental and physical health and well-being
                                                                4) Giving something back
                                                                5) Improving your confidence

Please contact Linda Holub cactuscougar@icloud.com 
or Ann Hopkinson HopkinsonAC04@gmail.com

Refreshments 2024

April 2024 - members whose last names begin with G and H, please bring refreshments to share with the club.

In every monthly newsletter there will be a posting on who’s turn it is to bring refreshments. We go alphabetically by last name.

Thank you for your participation by bringing in refreshments!

Even if it is not your month to contribute feel free to bring snacks anytime.

May meeting will be I, J, K names



FREEBIE Table - Etiquette

The freebie table is a popular part of our monthly meetings and we want to continue sharing our cuttings.

We are lucky to have such a nice room for our meetings. We need to endeavor to keep it clean and tidy.

* If you bring plants for the freebie table and no one takes them, PLEASE take them home.

* There are no trash cans available for plant material, especially spiny and thorny cuttings.

* Clean your cuttings before bringing them in for the freebie table. Wash off any dirt or dead leaves.

* If we all follow this simple etiquette, the freebie table cleanup will not be left to other members.

* Be courteous to others bring in clean plants and take home all the plants you bring. 

Please don’t miss out! Renew your CCSS Membership today.

After April 1st, we will remove non-renewing members from our roster and 
club emailing list. Thank you!



Plant of the Month (POM) What is this all about?
Each meeting of the CCSS will feature a friendly plant show/competition (POM). The goal of the POM is to introduce the 
membership to the various cactus and succulent genera and to open up a discussion of the culture, care and display of these plants. 
We encourage members to share their plants with the other members of CCSS.
POM Submissions
Members may submit up to (3) three plants in each of the two categories (Cactus and Succulent). Plants entered in the intermediate 
and Advanced Divisions must have been owned and maintained by the member for a minimum of one year. Plants entered in the 
Novice Division may be newly acquired plants.

POM Divisions
Novice: 0-25 Total points  Intermediate: 26-100 Total Points            Advanced: >100 Total points  

      When a member has accumulated the total number points in their Division, they will be moved up to the                      
next higher Division in the following calendar year.

POM Judging Criteria
Plants are evaluated according to the following criteria.
Condition (health, form, damage) – 50%
Maturity and Size – 25%
Staging (artistic composition – container, stonework, etc) – 20%
Nomenclature (proper plant identification) – 5%
Additional criteria may include rarity, difficulty in growing, and whether the plant is in flower.

POM Judging
1st Place – 6 points  2nd Place – 3 points     3rd Place – 2 points
All other entries will be awarded 1 point. Entry slips will be collected by the POM Coordinator for  
tabulation, record keeping and publication in the CCSS Newsletter.

We encourage all members to participate in the POM. This is your opportunity to show off your prized treasures or to 
possibly learn how to better care for your plants.

Plant of the Month 2024    

                                               Cactus              Succulent

January      Echinocactus/Ferocactus              Gasteria

February      Columnar Cacti              Aloe

March      Astrophytum                Tylecodon

April      Gymnocalycium              Mesembs

May      Copiapoa              Adenia

June      Eriosyce              Pachypodium

July      Parodia                           Senecio

August                   Mammillaria                                        Euphorbia

September     Variegates             Variegates

October     Echinopsis             Sansevieria

November     Crested/Monstrose                 Crested/Monstrose







CCSS PLANT OF THE MONTH (POM)
March, 2024

Cactus - Astrophytum
Novice:
1st Astrophytum myriostigma   Chris Biehl

Intermediate:
1st Astrophytum ‘Super Kabuto’ Cheryl Norris
2nd Astrophytum ornatum var. nudum Ryan Ripley
3rd Astrophytum asterias Susan Krevitt

Advanced: 
1st Astrophytum ornatum Ann Hopkinson
2nd Astrophytum myriostigma Linda Holub
3rd Astrophytum ornatum Linda Holub

Succulents - Tylecodon
Novice:
1st Tylecodon paniculatus Chris Biehl

Intermediate:
1st Tylecodon wallichii   Marquita Ellias
2nd Tylecodon buchholzianus Ryan Ripley
3rd Tylecodon schaeferianus Susan Krevitt

Advanced:
1st Tylecodon wallichii John Suciu
2nd Tylecodon paniculatus Ann Hopkinson
var. dinterii
3rd Tylecodon suffultus  Bryan Chan

For the March POM display, there were 3 Novice, 13 Intermediate, and
11 Advance entries for a total of 27 plants. 

           Congratulations to the winners and thank you to all that participated.

POM is one of the educational segments of our club meetings.  The POM 
mini show allows the membership to become better acquainted with the 



March - Novice, Intermediate, Advanced Succulent - Tylecodon

Chris Biehl
1st Place Novice
Tylecodon paniculatus

Susan Krevitt
3rd Place Intermediate
Tylecodon schaeferianus

Marquita Ellias
1st Place Intermediate
Tylecodon wallichii

Ryan Ripley
2nd Place Intermediate
Tylecodon buchholzianus

Bryan Chan
3rd Place Advanced
Tylecodon suffultus

Ann Hopkinson
2nd Place Advanced
Tylecodon paniculatus v. 
dinterii

John Suciu
1st Place Advanced
Tylecodon wallichii



                    March -  Novice, Intermediate, Advanced Cactus - Astrophytum

Chris Biehl
1st Place Novice
Astrophytum myriostigma

Susan Krevitt
3rd Place Intermediae
Astrophytum asterias

Ryan Ripley
2nd Place Intermediate
Astrophytum ornatum f. nudum

Cheryl Norris
1st Place Intermediate
Astrophytum ‘Super Kabuto’

Linda Holub
3rd Place Advanced
Astrophytum ornatum

Linda Holub
2nd Place Advanced
Astrophytum myriostigma

Ann Hopkinson
1st Place Advanced
Astrophytum ornatum








